
Press release: Universal Periodic
Review 29th session: Lord Ahmad’s
statement

The Universal Periodic Review (UPR) is a unique mechanism of the Human Rights
Council (HRC) aimed at improving the human rights situation of all 193 UN
member states. The UK strongly supports the UPR process, and we have spoken
at every session and about every country since it began. This session saw
reviews of 14 countries, namely Barbados, the Bahamas, Botswana, Burundi,
France, Israel, Liechtenstein, Luxembourg, Mali, Montenegro, Romania, Serbia,
Tonga and the United Arab Emirates.

Modern slavery

During the session we ensured that modern slavery was raised at every review,
alongside specific issues relevant to each country. Forced labour, modern
slavery and human trafficking are horrific crimes, and the UK Government is
fully committed to eradicating them by 2030 as set out in the UN’s
Sustainable Development Goal Article 8.7. The Prime Minister has made this a
personal priority, and launched the Call to Action at the UN General Assembly
in September 2017. I encourage all countries to endorse this Call to Action,
to demonstrate leadership and drive change on an international scale. These
are global crimes, and require a global response. The UPR process provides a
valuable opportunity for us all to commit ourselves to make concrete changes
and move the agenda forward, making a real difference to the lives of so many
people.

UN Treaty Body membership

We also raised the issue of UN Treaty Body membership at every review this
session. These expert bodies are a central part of the UN human rights
system, charged with monitoring the implementation of human rights
conventions in states which have signed up to them. The membership of Treaty
Bodies is central to their success and the UK encourages states to adopt an
open, merit-based selection process when selecting national candidates in
order to improve membership quality.

Country reviews

Every country’s UPR is important, and as I noted above the UK makes a point
of engaging with each and every one of them. At the 29th session of the UPR,
Israel and Burundi were among the highest profile of the countries under
review.

Israel

I welcome Israel’s engagement with the UPR and am pleased to see the positive
steps taken since its last review, including its commitment to eradicate
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forced labour, modern slavery and human trafficking; and the progress Israel
has made on gender equality. However, the lack of reference in Israel’s
national submission to substantive progress on human rights issues in the
Occupied Palestinian Territories is disappointing. Areas of concern include
the need to address Israeli policies on settlement expansion and demolitions.

The advancement by the Israeli authorities of plans, tenders and permits for
thousands of settlement units across the West Bank is deeply concerning.
Settlements are illegal under international law and undermine both the
physical viability of the two-state solution and perceptions of Israel’s
commitment to it.

I am also seriously concerned by the Israeli authorities’ continuous
demolition of Palestinian properties in Area C of the West Bank and in East
Jerusalem. As the UK has made clear in the past, these demolitions cause
unnecessary suffering and are harmful to the objective of achieving peace.

Finally, the matter of children in detention in Israel remains highly
concerning. The UN Convention on the Rights of the Child, to which Israel is
a State Party, clearly sets out the need to grant special care and protection
to children. I hope Israel recognises these responsibilities and takes the
necessary action to ensure that child detainees are protected, including to
engage with partners, like the UK, on best practice.

Burundi

While I welcome Burundi’s participation in the UPR process, I remain deeply
concerned that the Government of Burundi has shown no willingness to
acknowledge and make efforts to improve the deteriorating human rights
situation. It is also distressing that the Government of Burundi continues to
facilitate a culture of impunity for the perpetrators. Specific areas which
need to be addressed and investigated are arbitrary detentions, violence and
executions by security forces, and attacks against human rights defenders. I
urge the Government of Burundi to review, in good faith, all of the
recommendations made in the UPR; and encourage them to co-operate with the
OHCHR and the Commission of Inquiry. The UK and the international community
stand ready to work with the Government of Burundi to improve the situation.

Conclusion

I encourage all countries reviewed during this session to give serious
consideration to accepting the UK’s recommendations. I trust that those
recommendations which are accepted will be fully implemented in a timely
manner. I look forward to the formal adoption of these UPRs at the 38th
session of the UN Human Rights Council, in June 2018.



Guidance: Plant Varieties and Seeds
Gazette, 2018

Updated: September 2018 gazette now available

The Plant Varieties and Seeds Gazette is published monthly by the Animal and
Plant Health Agency (APHA).

It provides information on practices and procedures covered under the Plant
Varieties Act 1997, the Plant Breeders’ Rights Regulations 1998 and the Seeds
(National Lists of Varieties) Regulations 2001 (as amended).

Each edition of the Gazette includes:

appeals and tribunal decisions
applications for additions to the List and to become a maintainer
withdrawal of applications
proposed, approved and changed names
proposed additions and refusals
proposals and decisions on maintainers
proposed deletions and deletions
amendments to previous Gazettes

A full National List is published annually as a special edition of the
Gazette. It specifies all varieties by species, currently on the UK National
Lists and includes details of maintainers and agents.

Previous editions
Plant Varieties and Seeds Gazette, 2017
Plant Varieties and Seeds Gazette, 2016
Plant Varieties and Seeds Gazette, 2015
See the archived APHA web pages for editions published before 2015.

Speech: SOLACE Annual Elections
Conference speech: 25 January 2018

I’m extremely pleased to be here before you today and it’s an important part
of my role to speak to the people charged with the responsibility for the
effective running of the electoral processes that underpin our overall
democratic system.
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As some of you might be aware, I was the Minister for Political and
Constitutional Reform five years ago and being able to look back at the work
I was leading then gives me an opportunity to acknowledge just how much has
been achieved by you all.

We have much new work in train, such as changing the provisions relating to
overseas electors, responding to the recommendations in the report on
electoral fraud by Sir Eric Pickles – including the piloting of ID in polling
stations and changes to postal voting that will be tested at the elections in
May – and plans to reform the position on the annual canvass.

Change has not stopped whilst I have been away from the elections brief and I
hope to take forward further change for the better in the coming years also.
That is a journey we will want to make together, taking account of our
various needs and views and involving other major partners such as the AEA
and Electoral Commission.

We have had, on a UK-wide basis, two General Elections, a European
Parliamentary election and a referendum, plus the whole range of more local
level polls that happen on a regular basis – and that these have been
successfully delivered. That is an impressive track record and I thank you
for your role in delivering those polls alongside substantive system changes.

Modernising registration to build on IER
First I’d like to deal with IER, familiar to us all. IER represents the
biggest change to electoral registration in over 100 years and has brought
some aspects of registering to vote into the 21st century. The introduction
of IER was managed in such a way that register completeness remained stable –
thanks to a major effort by government and EROs during the transition – while
register accuracy improved considerably. IER has also significantly reduced
the risk of registration fraud.

Making registration more digital was also transformative. More than 30
million people have used our digital service, most of them directly through
the website which continues to receive very high user satisfaction. Use of
the website peaks around an election and whilst this has an impact on your
administration teams which we are keen to address, we need to recognise that
our registers are more complete because of this. The availability of the
website until midnight on the deadline day far surpasses the use of Household
Notification Letters or other means of trying to get people to register ahead
of an election.

But our public service reform agenda does not end with the introduction of
IER and the digital service. There are further changes we can make to improve
service effectiveness and efficiency. As with IER, our reform programme will
work best if it is a collaboration, involving all key delivery partners with
a focus on the practical changes we can make now.

We need EROs and their teams to be open to change if our reform programme is
to have the benefits we all want. We have already made changes to allow more
of the registration process to take place digitally – for example, allowing



the e-mailing of Invitations to Register.

Take up of these new flexibilities has been much slower than expected. When
so many other elements of local services are online or digital, why should so
many teams continue to use so many paper forms? Especially when citizens’
expectations around communication have shifted so radically.

I am keen to work with you to understand delivery barriers and to promote
good practice – but there will also be a need for leadership within your
organisations to build capability in your electoral teams in the same way you
have met the challenge of modernisation in other services.

Reforming the canvass
So of course, there is a clear role for government to make changes that only
we can make to allow you to deliver more modern services. That is why we have
put reforming the annual canvass, through legislation to support innovation,
at the heart of our modernising registration agenda.

We recognise that by law the current process is very paper-based, with EROs
under a duty to issue sometimes several copies of the same forms to the same
households, with inevitably diminishing returns.

We also know there is a huge opportunity cost here, with much statutory
activity involving the pursuit of information from households where there has
been no change.

Of course, we must make changes to the annual canvass only with care. It
matters that we give people an opportunity to register to vote as
circumstances change and it matters that we keep our registers updated.
That’s why we have been piloting changes to the canvass through which we can
properly understand the effect of doing things differently and be confident
that any changes we make will be not just more economically sustainable but
also support high quality registration.

Our latest pilots ended in December and we are currently evaluating them. The
Electoral Commission is also conducting an evaluation. We are confident the
pilots will help us make the case for canvass reform to benefit all EROs and
their teams. It is too early to say exactly which changes we will make as a
result of this process, but we believe there will be ways of harnessing the
power of government data, supplemented by your local data, to focus the
canvass on areas of change, significantly reducing overall activity without
affecting the quality of the register. I very much look forward to working
with SOLACE colleagues, the Electoral Commission and the AEA and others as we
seek to roll out ideas developed following the pilots.

Democratic Engagement Plan
One of the opportunities we want to explore linked to canvass change is
refocusing current activity away from form processing to engagement with
those people who have been persistently under-represented on the register.



As I said in Parliament recently, my predecessor, Chris Skidmore, did
excellent work in the Every Voice Matters project where he visited every
region and nation across Great Britain.

During this tour he met more than 100 organisations, including
representatives of the electoral community to understand some of the barriers
to registration for certain groups and how they might be overcome. There was
a lot of great activity underway, but also evidence that innovation and
engagement could be more widespread.

In December, the government published its first democratic engagement plan
which sets out how we plan to tackle democratic exclusion and increase
participation among under registered groups, over coming years. The plan sets
out the evidence on registration levels. But it also shows that there is more
we can do to understand the picture of registration across the country.

As part of this, we are going to launch an Atlas of Democratic Variation.
Made up of interactive maps, this will bring together a lot of different
sources of information on registration, the use of the online service and
population data.

The Atlas will help complete our understanding of what the registration
picture is like across the country. And we expect it to inspire activity
across the country to plug gaps or build on positive action already under
way. I have no doubt that EROs should be among the first users of the Atlas
so that you can understand the impact of your activity and judge your success
in maintaining a complete and accurate register.

National Democracy Week
One other aspect of our democratic engagement work I want to touch on is
National Democracy Week. Our inaugural week at the beginning of July 2018 is
timed to link in with the Suffrage Centenary celebrations. The overarching
aim for the week is to bring together organisations from across the public,
private and charity sectors for a week of unified national action.

A National Democracy Week council has been formed in order to shape and
deliver the main focus and format of the event in July and I really welcome
the involvement of a SOLACE representative on the Council.

The government will work with this council and other partners to develop a
full programme of events and activity, which will include stakeholder owned
activity to promote and encourage engagement in democracy.

And we are encouraging all local authorities to plan early so that they are
able to deliver activity during National Democracy week.

The aim of that is to inspire people about UK democracy and its importance.
Much suffrage-linked activity is aimed at inspiring young people in
particular, as well as encouraging more women to get into political and
public life. These are both priorities I hugely endorse and I very much hope
you will all start putting in place plans to mark National Democracy Week and



the Suffrage Centenary in your local area if you do not already have things
arranged.

Elections and other areas
I will move on now from the package of registration measures now to look at
other areas of our work where we want to drive forward positive changes

Integrity of elections
Given that you have already heard from Mark Hughes this morning, I will just
touch on the area of electoral integrity and tackling fraud, the potential
for fraud and, importantly, the perception of fraud.

We have a clear path for building a democracy that is clear and secure. Over
the coming months and years we will be working closely with key partner
organisations to deliver a comprehensive programme of work for reforming our
electoral system and strengthening electoral integrity.

This work is guided by Sir Eric Pickles’ comprehensive review, which made a
number of recommendations for strengthening the integrity of the electoral
process. Mark has already updated you on the progress of these
recommendations which will include our plans to trial forms of identification
at polling stations in five local authority regions across the country at
this years local elections.

But introducing Voter ID is just one strand of the government’s commitment to
improve the security and resilience of the electoral system that underpins
our democracy and will ensure that people have confidence in our democratic
processes.

Intimidation in Public Life
Related to integrity, the Committee on Standards in Public Life has recently
published its report on intimidation in public life. If we are to have a
strong and effective democracy we need to attract capable people to stand for
public office at all levels and we need to ensure that they are supported to
be able to get on with their jobs when in office. That report makes a number
of recommendations in relation to elections and which we will want to look at
carefully.

Accessibility of Elections
And just as we need to support those willing to take office, we need to
support eligible electors who face challenges in choosing whom they want to
represent them. As the Minister responsible for elections it is important to
me that everyone in society can participate in our democratic process, and
the government is committed to improving the accessibility of future
elections, including for disabled people.

As a government we have taken action to address the challenges disabled



people face by ensuring that the register to vote website is compatible with
assistive technology, in supporting the production of Easy Read guidance in
partnership with the Royal Mencap Society and in working with the Department
of Health to bring elections within the remit of the Certificate of Vision
Impairment so that people with visual impairment can be more readily informed
of support available to them.

But I do recognise that more needs to be done, as reflected in the 256
responses to the recent Call for Evidence on accessibility of elections. We
will use the information and evidence they provide to enhance the
government’s understanding of the experiences of disabled people in
registering to vote and in casting their votes. In partnership with the
Accessibility of Elections Working Group, the government will be publishing a
report in Spring of key findings and recommendations to be taken forward.

The group which includes representatives from SOLACE, the Association of
Electoral Administrators, the Electoral Commission and leading charities, is
also providing valuable input to the ID pilots, as it is important to the
success of those pilots that anyone with a right to vote is able to so.

Citizen focus
The citizen focus is something I am keen to promote. I want us to think of
the citizen in all aspects of the changes we bring about going forward. The
Register to Vote website is a recent product of that kind of thinking, and
whilst it may bring some issues in terms of processes, I think it is
undeniable that it provides a better and more accessible service for the
citizen.

Law Commission work
That said, I do appreciate that you and your teams face hurdles in delivering
elections also, not least in the actual legislation itself.

I mentioned the work of the Law Commissions earlier and their review of the
legislation and I am pleased to say that this work continues with the support
of Cabinet Office as well as the Electoral Commission, the AEA and SOLACE.

We are hopeful that in the absence of any primary legislative slot, we can
find a way to make changes through secondary legislation which brings a
reduction in the volume of legislative instruments and consistency to the
processes applicable to all polls.

I recognise that this is also part of removing risk from the delivery aspect
of elections. That simplification and consistency can help to avoid errors
and helps to reduce demands on resources that are ever more pressured in the
context of savings within local authorities and a continuing loss of
experienced staff.



Resilience of electoral services and future
planning
Those demands are something we want to continue to look at, despite the
change of the scheduled General Election from 2020 to 2022. 2020, of course,
still poses a challenge with the range of elections planned including the new
Combined authority mayors alongside PCC and the GLA polls as well as local
elections.

I’m keen to see you, as Returning Officers with personal responsible for
delivery, play a role in discussions on this area, whether through SOLACE or
individually, in order to get the strategic perspective from within local
authorities on how we can best tackle resource and planning issues.

Overseas electors
Many British citizens who have moved overseas wish to continue to vote in
parliamentary elections in the UK. The government is committed to scrapping
the rule that bars British citizens who have lived abroad for more than 15
years from voting. We will shortly publish further details about what we
intend to do before the next scheduled General Election in 2022.

I look forward to continuing to work closely with the electoral community in
order to introduce votes for life for British citizens overseas.

European Parliamentary elections and EU citizens
The Prime Minister has made clear her intention that the UK leaves the
European Union in March 2019.

Subject to Parliamentary confirmation, we intend to remove the requirement to
hold by-elections for the European Parliament where existing party lists are
exhausted in the near future, which should remove a previously ever-present
risk of resource demands and cost.

Given that intention to leave, the government is exploring the voting and
candidacy rights of EU citizens resident in the UK once we leave the European
Union.

There are many other ongoing initiatives and challenges that face us that I
have not included in this speech.

I repeat my thanks to you for your work.

I am keen that we most definitely – and collectively – look forward.

We still have much to do that can improve the electoral process for the
public both in terms of registration and the conduct of polls.

There will be challenges in doing this work as there always are and I look to
you, both as SOLACE the organisation and each of you as Electoral



Registration and Returning Officers, to play a significant role in helping us
to achieve change for the better.

Speech: We must never forget diplomats
who rescued Jews from Nazis: article
by Boris Johnson

British officials are not given to expressions of righteous anger; the
dispatches in my red boxes usually reflect the Foreign Office tradition of
measured and judicious prose.

Thankfully, there are exceptions. As we approach Holocaust Memorial Day
tomorrow, I’ve been paying tribute to British diplomats who voiced outrage
over the persecution of Jews in Nazi Germany — and acted on their words.
After the Kristallnacht pogrom cast Jews onto the streets in November 1938,
our Charge d’Affaires in Berlin, Sir George Ogilvie-Forbes, sent the
following telegram to London.

“I can find no words strong enough in condemnation of the disgusting
treatment of so many innocent people,” he wrote. “The civilised world is
faced with the appalling sight of 500,000 people about to rot away in
starvation.”

Ogilvie-Forbes let his embassy passport officer bend the rules and issue
travel documents to thousands of Jews, allowing them to escape Germany.
Margaret Reid was one official who processed the permits.

Earlier, our Consul-General in Munich, John Carvell, secured the freedom of
300 Jews from Dachau in 1937. His counterpart in Lithuania, Sir Thomas
Preston, helped hundreds of Jews escape to Sweden in 1940. This week, their
descendants came to the Foreign Office to receive Hero of the Holocaust
Medals, granting their forebears posthumous recognition.

The diplomat in Berlin who handed out thousands of travel documents was MI6
station chief Frank Foley (his duties as passport officer were his cover).
Today, he is commemorated at Yad Vashem in Jerusalem as one of the Righteous
Among Nations.

In truth, too few people in that era strained every nerve and sinew to help
the Jews. It was left to individual diplomats of great moral courage to do
what was possible, sometimes in breach of the rules.

As Holocaust Memorial Day approaches, we would be committing a grave error if
we dared overlook its message. The bigotry and hatred that paved the way for
the Holocaust has never wholly disappeared. You can find it today on the
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internet and sometimes in our public discourse.

Recent genocides have not always encountered a determined response. A United
Nations inquiry found in 2016 that the persecution of the Yazidi minority in
northern Iraq by Daesh (otherwise known as IS) amounted to the “crime of
genocide”. Yet some in this country resolutely opposed our military action
against Daesh.

Even today, the truth about the Holocaust is sometimes denied. Comparisons
are drawn between Zionism and Nazism, including by people who should know
better. Hence the importance of the commemoration this weekend; the tragedy
is that it remains necessary.

News story: David Davis’ Teesport
Speech: Implementation Period – A
bridge to the future partnership
between the UK & EU

Thank you for that kind introduction.

Welcome everybody to tropical Teesport.

When the Cabinet meets next week and various of my colleagues moan about how
cold it was in Davos I’ll suggest they try the North Sea in January.

Teesport – this is the export capital of England really.

Teesport handles more than 40 million tonnes of cargo a year, importing and
exporting goods that are used in sectors right across the economy. It acts as
a gateway to the world for businesses not just in the North East, but also
across the UK and Europe.

And as we get on with the job of leaving the European Union — a move backed
overwhelmingly by the people of Teesside — there will be new opportunities
for ports like this, as you actually outlined in your speech, and for
businesses like the ones in this room to cast their sights beyond Europe, to
new markets around the whole world.

Today I want to talk specifically about the bridge that we plan to build, to
smooth the path to our new relationship with the European Union after Brexit.

A strictly time limited implementation period, which forms a sound basis for
the UK’s future prosperity.

That allows us to grasp the benefits of Brexit by setting in place the
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fundamental building blocks for the country as we leave and a bridge that
will give more certainty and clarity for ports like this, and businesses
right across the United Kingdom and Europe.

Setting the scene

Firstly — let me set the scene.

At the end of last year, we made an important breakthrough in the Brexit
negotiations.

It was a landmark of which we can proud.

Giving confidence to more than 4 million citizens across our continent that
their rights would be protected and reassurance to the wide range of
businesses and institutions that have a vested interest in our discussions.

It also meant that millions of British people, whichever way they voted in
the referendum could be reassured that we are one step closer to securing
Britain’s open, free trading exit from the EU.

Securing our parliamentary independence as we leave and a sensible deal that
ensures a smooth exit from the European Union when we leave on the 29th March
2019.

In the coming days and weeks, my officials and I will travel to Brussels to
meet with our counterparts, and talk about the next phase.

We will launch exploratory talks about the future relationship.

But our immediate goal, our immediate goal, will be to reach an agreement on
the implementation period.

And because our objectives are largely the same, I am confident that
political agreement can be reached at the March European Council.

The rationale

Now I know that there are many people who question why we need an
implementation period — some of them very strongly and sincerely.

So I want to explain why we need this period, on the terms the Prime Minister
set out in Florence.

Fundamentally it is in no one’s interest in the United Kingdom or the
European Union to see businesses delay decisions about their future, or rush
through contingency plans based on guesses about the future deal rather than
planning on the basis of knowledge.

Without a bridge to the future – that is exactly what they would have to do.

We would see delayed investment, slowing job creation and a stifling of hard-
won economic growth upon which our continent depends.



It should come as no surprise, therefore, that similar arguments for this
bridge, this implementation period, have been deployed by both sides.

Firstly — it will allow the United Kingdom time to build new infrastructure,
and set up new systems, to support our future partnership and allow for as
free and frictionless trade as possible.

It will ensure our businesses are ready, and only have to adjust to one set
of changes.

Secondly — it will allow European governments to do the same.

Ports like Teesport, like Rotterdam, like Antwerp, will need time to prepare
for our new customs arrangements.

As I told business leaders last year, while we’re already planning for all
scenarios, many European Union Governments may not put their plans in place
until the deal is struck.

Thirdly — and perhaps most importantly — we need to ensure that the move to
our future relationship is in keeping with both sides’ legal commitments.

As the Prime Minister set out in Florence, the European Union is not legally
able to conclude an agreement with the United Kingdom as an external partner
while we are still a Member State.

It is only possible for us to sign this agreement when we are outside the
European Union.

And such an agreement on the future partnership will require the appropriate
legal ratification, which would itself take time.

This will need to happen during the implementation period.

Extending Article 50, staying a member of the European Union for a further
few years, would not solve that problem. And it would not solve the problem
either of navigating the legal structures of the European Union.

In fact, it would create a new uncertainty about whether and when we would
actually leave the Union.

So, it’s only by being outside the EU but continuing with the existing
structures of rules and regulation that we can meet the requirements for a
smooth, orderly and successful exit.

And Britain’s argument is reflected in the European Union’s stance.

So there’s much we agree on.

We agree the implementation period should be delivered as a part of the
Withdrawal Agreement, to be adopted under Article 50. That means it can be
adopted quickly and efficiently.

That it should see the UK outside of the European Union, no longer a Member



State.

We also agree on the need for this period to have a strict time limit, guided
by how long it will take us all to prepare and implement the new processes.

And we agree on the need to base this period on the existing structure of
rules and regulations.

Including, crucially, on continued access to each other’s markets on current
terms.

I want to stress — this is not a zero-sum game.

We both stand to benefit.

Which is why Britain and the European Union are on the same page on the need
for this period.

The details

For such a period to work, both sides must continue to follow the same,
stable set of laws and rules.

Without compromising the integrity of the single market, and the customs
union to which we will maintain access on current terms.

Maintaining the same regulations across all sectors of the economy — from
agriculture to aviation, transport to financial services, as part of a new
international treaty.

In keeping with the existing structure of EU rules that will allow a strictly
time-limited role for the European Court of Justice during that period.

During this implementation period, people will of course be able to travel
between the UK and EU to live and work.

And as agreed in December, we will fulfil the financial commitments we have
made during the period of our membership.

With Britain upholding its responsibilities during this period, it follows
the European Union will need to respect our rights and our interests too.

And this means we must discuss how regulators and agencies can best provide
continuity and clarity for businesses during this period in a way that
benefits everyone.

Continued cooperation

Of course, we will leave the institutions of the Union next March.

But we will still make our voice heard.

This will be a relationship where respect flows both ways — as we move from
being a member of the European Union to its closest partner.



A relationship which will not just be for the short term, but one which will
endure to our mutual benefit for decades and indeed generations to come.

And it’s in that spirit we should approach the implementation period as the
bridge to this new relationship.

That means each side committing to not taking any action that undermines the
other.

Because it usually takes around two full years for major legislation to make
its way through the European Union system into law – virtually all of the
laws that will come into effect during this time will have been drafted while
the United Kingdom was a Member State.

However, we will have to agree a way of resolving concerns if laws are deemed
to run contrary to our interests and we have not had our say and we will
agree an appropriate process for this temporary period.

So that we have the means to remedy any issues, through dialogue, as soon as
possible. It’s very, very important. If there are new laws that affect us, we
have the means to resolve any issues during that period.

International agreements

Now, the implementation period has implications beyond the relationship
between the UK and the European Union.

It’s also relevant to our relationships with the rest of the world – both our
existing international agreements — struck during our membership of the
European Union and the new trading relationships the United Kingdom will
build on the outside.

The existing international agreements we are party to should continue to
apply during this period.

They are an important part of the existing EU structure of rules and
regulations, to which we will remain a part during the implementation period.

And they cover a wide range areas from aviation through to security.

They also include the trade agreements the EU has struck while we were a
member. So this matters particularly with respect to Teesport.

These trade deals are — by their definition — mutually beneficial.

So whether you’re a Dutch manufacturer or a British farmer, it’s in the UK
and EU’s interests that the deals that have already been signed, stand during
this period.

That’s also in the interests of countries who have signed those trade deals
with the European Union.

So since the terms of trade between the UK and EU will not have changed, a



simple step forward is for all parties, all parties, to agree that the United
Kingdom will continue to be party to these agreements while we continue to
work on ensuring they maintain their effects in perpetuity.

And, of course, the biggest international challenge we face is ensuring the
security of our continent.

Throughout this period, as in our future partnership, the United Kingdom and
European Union will need to work together and respond to the ever changing
threats we face in areas from terrorism to cyber crime.

There are both known and unknown threats.

Therefore, there should not be any obstacles, any obstacles all, to us
jointly deciding to take action in the face of these shared challenges during
that implementation period.

Our top priority will always be the safety of our citizens.

What will change

While the aim of the implementation period is to provide certainty and
continuity, we must keep sight of the fact that this is a bridge to a new
future partnership.

Where, crucially, the United Kingdom is outside of the single market, and
outside of the customs union.

Where the United Kingdom courts are sovereign once more.

And where the United Kingdom can take advantage of its status as an
independent trading nation, forging its own way in the world.

So, during the implementation period, the UK must be able to prepare for this
new relationship not just with the European Union, but with the rest of the
world too.

The United Kingdom will be able to design a new immigration system, that
works in the national interest.

That welcomes talent from around the world, and people who want to come to
Britain to work hard and contribute.

During the period, when people from the EU move to the UK freely, we will
have a registration system in place.

It will have no bearing on people’s ability to work or visit.

But the system will allow us to better plan for our future public services,
and prepare for our future immigration system.

And as an independent country, no longer a member of the European Union, the
United Kingdom will once again have its own trading policy. This is a vital



aspect of this period.

For the first time in more than 40 years, we will be able to step out and
sign new trade deals with old friends — and new allies — around the globe.

Increasingly, we are trading with the key emerging markets of the world in
Asia and the Americas.

The UK’s fastest growing export markets between 2005 and 2014 included
countries like China and Brazil.

These are the future.

We will be able to build on this in coming years.

Of course maintaining access to each other’s markets on current terms means
that we will replicate the effects of the EU customs union during the
implementation period including new rights and obligations of trading
arrangements entered into by the European Union.

But participating in a customs union should not and will not preclude us from
formally negotiating — and indeed signing — independent trade agreements.

Although, of course, they would not enter into force until the implementation
period has ended.

Talking to other countries about our future trade will allow businesses —
like those in this room — to take action and make decisions based on the new
opportunities that will be open to them.

It will also allow us to kick-start a new global race to the top in quality
and standards.

Because Britain cannot outcompete emerging economies with cheap labour.

There is no future in us trying to be cheaper than China, or other emerging
economies which have enormous low wage cost advantages.

Instead we must work with our international partners to drive up quality and
standards.

And with 90% of future global growth expected to happen outside Europe’s
borders — driven by developments in new technologies and innovations and
industries that haven’t even yet been invented, the premium for agility in
national policy-making has never been higher.

Over the coming years and decades we, as a country, need to be flexible and
nimble to take advantages of the changing landscape of the global economy.

We start from an incredibly strong position.

A world leader in engineering, life sciences, medicine, media, commerce, law.

From our skilled workforce to our world-class universities or the simple fact



that English is the language of business throughout the entire world, we are
well placed to take advantage of these new opportunities.

So getting ready for that is all part of our preparation for when the
implementation period is over — and Britain and the European Union are
enjoying their new partnership.

Because we want companies to have more confidence, to take investment
decisions, to exchange contracts, to employ workers, to make plans.

Conclusion

The value of the implementation period is strongly correlated to the speed at
which political agreement is reached.

Many decisions which businesses and governments need to take have long lead
times.

From investing in a new office or a factory, to hiring people. Businesses
like those represented in this room need to start making these decisions well
before they become operational.

Speed is of the essence.

Because the longer we leave talking about the implementation period, the less
valuable it becomes to the businesses right across Europe.

The next few months therefore are unprecedented. An unprecedented chance for
the United Kingdom and the European Union to work together to build on the
progress we have already made and provide that much needed clarity and
security.

For our firms.

For our economies.

And for our citizens.

That’s what they expect us to do. And that’s what we will do.

Thank you.


